RIVERHEAD PARISH COUNCIL
January Minutes 2020

	Minutes of the meeting of the Riverhead Parish Council held in Riverhead Village Hall at 19.30 hours on Monday, 20th January 2020.

	1. PRESENT:
Mrs Collins (Chairman), Mrs Kennett (Vice Chairman), Mr Colnet,  Mr Denton, Mrs Hooper and Mrs Brown
Apologies for absence: Mrs Himsworth (Vice Chairman) and Mrs Stewart
Also present: Cllr Chard, KCC and Cllr Bayley SDC, Mrs Penollar (Clerk)

	2. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST:
None

	3. MINUTES:	
The minutes of the meeting held on Monday, 16th December 2019 had previously been circulated and were approved and signed. 

	4. Reports from District/County Councillors
· Cllr Chard reported that a planning application to KCC in respect of the stabilisation and restoration of Covers quarry, Westerham proposed no more than 200 daily HGV movements would occur over a restoration period expected to take 5-6 years and that a significant number of these HGV vehicle movements would affect Riverhead. It was agreed that the Parish Council Planning Committee would discuss this issue at its next meeting and respond appropriately. 
· Cllr Bayley provided an update on the SDC Local Plan examination and reported that the planning application for Abbeyfield St Marys had been withdrawn and that SDC had not raised any objection in respect of the planning application to KCC by Riverhead Infants’ School. She also reported that the managing agent for Lakeside Place were no longer prepared to replace life rings along the public footpath as they continually go missing. She was asked to request that the managing agents check with its insurers before finalising this decision.

	5. MATTERS FOR REPORT
a. Action points outstanding since previous meeting
· Riverhead Parish Council banner to be replaced before next use
· Contact West Kent Housing to discuss improved parking at Churchfields
· Nominated Councillors need to become more familiar with the online banking before there is a change in primary user. Chairman continues to check the account weekly
· Risk assessment for Communications
· New planters for central reservation
b. Highways
i)  It was clarified that the quote by the current contractor to water the central reservation planters on a monthly basis was actually £120.00 per month. The cost of the service was deemed a reasonable rate based on the volunteer hours previously used and the safety issues in respect of using volunteers was discussed. It was agreed to watering would be needed on a regular basis from May to September.
It was resolved to appoint CJS Plants to carry the watering of the planters in the central reservation for 5 months at a cost of £120.00+VAT per month on an annual basis starting in the spring 2020
ii) other matters to report
Street lights
· Subject to road work permits being issued, the Shoreham Lane lamp post is planned for 25th February.
Footpaths and pavements
· Cllr Denton agreed to draft a letter to Kent Highways to report the worsening state of the ragstone wall on Amherst Hill and ask it to assess the continued suitability for using the pavement whilst there was a risk of the wall falling on users.
Street furniture
· It was agreed to replace 2 bulbs and one complete fitting for the lights at The Heights in order to have them all working again.
· The Highways sub-committee will meet to discuss the refurbishment of the fountain once the design is advanced enough.
· Cllr Colnet has checked all the street name plates have arrived safely and will arrange for them to be fitted once the weather improves.
Traffic and local parking
· Following threatening verbal abuse believed to be from Riverhead residents recently experienced by SpeedWatch volunteers, Cllr Hooper will promote SpeedWatch through social media and emphasise that it is being carried out by volunteers for the benefit of Riverhead residents. The volunteers at the most recent session experienced verbal abuse from a couple of residents believed to live on Montreal Road when carrying out Speed Watch. 
· Several additional sites have been approved by Kent Police for SpeedWatch and it was agreed to only carry out sessions in Riverhead. Low priority to be given to Witches Lane due to the speed bumps until more volunteers are found. Clerk was asked to notify Chevening Parish Council of new sites on Chevening Roads. 
· SpeedWatch sessions were agreed for 7th and 23rd February.
· Local business and services
· A Cervical Cancer Awareness Day arranged by the local funeral directors has been advertised widely.
· The Seniors coffee morning continues to be successful and has reverted to the last Thursday of the month after the Christmas period.
c. Village Hall
· The following weekly and monthly checks were carried out:
· Hall emergency lighting 
· The warning beeper on the fire alarm system was tested and found to sound.
· The alarm in the disabled toilet was functioning.
· First aid box was checked.
· The fire exit is clear.
· The defibrillator battery was “OK” and heated box is in working order.
· A visual inspection of all fire extinguishers has also been carried out this month.
· Maintenance in the Village Hall during the month included replacement of a radiator, water urn and kettle. LED lights that have stopped working in the main hall are all being replaced shortly under guarantee.
· The most likely reason for the leak around the roof light was found to be loose and missing screws in one of the drainage channels on the outside. These have been replaced and glued in, but it may not be possible to check if this has resolved the issue until a decorating platform is brought in during the summer. 
· The floor has been touched up and a deep clean and re-varnish in the summer will be booked as the varnish layer obviously needs building up again.
· Cllr Colnet was thanked for removing and disposing of the Christmas tree
· Cllr Denton and the Clerk will meet with The Licensing Partnership in February, who will be visiting the Village Hall to assess it for compliance with the four licensing objectives.
d. Parkland
· Cllr Himsworth has met 3 contractors who have been invited to put in bids for up to £15,000 to improve biodiversity in the Parkland. To meet the next grant application deadline, it was agreed that the Standing Committee meet on 5th February 2020 to discuss the Parkland Sub-committees recommendations and approve the chosen contractor and grant application. Cllr Kennett will invite the resident who has expressed an interest in being involved in the biodiversity project to the Parkland Sub-committee meeting. 
· The Parkland work party had 5 volunteers and spread wood chippings on the muddy areas of the footpaths which has improved things a bit.
· There was some damage to the trees in the Parkland in last week’s storm. One is leaning into the pond and was already included in the essential tree surgery is being carried out mid-February. Cllr Himsworth has offered to liaise with the tree surgeons when he returns from holiday. 
e. Allotments & Open Spaces
· All plot holders have now paid the annual rent for 2019/20 and the Clerk will raise a cheque for the insurance from the contributions collected on behalf of the Riverhead Allotment Association as requested.
· There are still 3 vacant plots on Broadmead, but there is interest.
· Cllr Collins is waiting for a tree surgeon to have time to visit both allotment sites to assess any tree surgery needed.
· The Clerk is waiting to hear back from the Scout Group in respect of the latest amendments to the new scout lease.
f. Communications
· No breaches in GDPR were reported during the month.
· Work has started on a new website provided by HugoFox and a young adult found who is able to populate it with content taken from the current site. It was agreed that he will be instructed to complete it in April and paid as budgeted, after which it will be run live as riverheadparishcouncil.org.uk in parallel with the old site.
· All Councillors were asked to prepare a short paragraph about their involvement on the Parish Council.

	6. FINANCE
i) Notified item to increase the Clerks working hours by 1 hour
· It was agreed that the Village Hall sub-committee would meet to discuss the role of a potential candidate to take on the role as booking clerk so that the Clerk can reduce her working hours back down to her contracted 20 hours per week. 
It was resolved to defer the increase in Clerk’s working hours to see if the role of booking clerk can be set up and filled.
ii) To approve the budget and set the Precept
· The Clerk has had confirmation from SDC that railings to protect pedestrians on The Square and Chipstead Lane/The Square would be considered as infrastructure under the “Transport/Highways” category, with the justifications provided to improve highway safety for both pedestrians and vehicles. Therefore the CIL receipts can be used to pay for railings and the draft budget already assumes this cost of an estimated £7,500 can be paid from CIL. There are no further changes to report. The current budgeted deficit is £51,926.00 and if the band D tax charge remains the same at £42.68, then the precept will be £53,255.00. This means some of the reserves used this year to fund the replacement street light posts are likely to be built up again next year if the tax charge to residents is not decreased. There were no further queries.
It was resolved to approve the 2020/21 budget with a deficit of £51,926.00 and to set the precept at £53,255.00 with no change to Band D tax charge £42.68.
iii)  To approve invoices for payment
· A list of payments totalling £7,662.33 was distributed for approval and it was reported that the first 5 items have already been settled either as mentioned at the last meeting or in agreement with the Clerk and Chairman. There are no unexpected invoices and the contractors who have invoiced over £500 include the cost of the new name plates and fittings at £3,936.39 to Signs of the Times and payments to the electrician Rob Callow for various work since the last meeting. All invoices were approved for payment.
iv) To receive the 3rd quarter finance report ending 31 December 2019
· The 3rd quarter finance report was distributed for review. As expected, there has been an over spend on street lighting, but a large amount of CIL has been received so reserves appear higher than expected.
· It was agreed that due to the high balance in the current account after the receipt of CIL funds, that £10,000 be transferred to the repairs and renewals savings account. 
v) Other matters to report
· Income received totals £4898.19 and includes the 3rd quarter VAT refund.
· BT has still not resolved the setting up of a new contract and the Clerk will keep trying to get it rectified.
· The updated list of quarterly payments over £500 to any one supplier was distributed and reviewed and will be updated on the website next week. 
· A list of the current standing orders and direct debits was distributed. The three changes since the previous review were discussed and the full list reviewed and approved.
· The internal auditor visited the office during the month and any comments made will be forwarded to the Finance Committee.

	7. PLANNING COMMITTEE REPORT
· Planning applications reviewed in the month were:
SE/19/03265/HOUSE	- 27 Homefield Road, TN13 2DU
SE19/03474/MMA	- 2 Barnfield Road, TN13 2AY.
SE/19/03552/HOUSE  - 4A Orchard Road, TN13 2DX
SE/19/03329/LDCEX - Site of 21 Homefield Road, TN13 2DU
· Planning permission was granted for 9 St Marys Drive, 1 Uplands Close.
· The application for Abbeyfields St Marys has been withdrawn.
· All 3 members of the Planning Committee and the clerk have recently attended planning training at SDC recently, which was very informative.

	8. CORRESPONDENCE
· A list of general correspondence was distributed and councillors reminded to ask the Clerk if interested in seeing any item.
· The Chairman reported that the regular Sevenoaks KALC meeting are interesting and that the next ones are on Feb 21st, June 5th, Sept 4 Nov 20th in 2020.

	9. CLERK’S OFFICE
· It was agreed that the Village Hall sub-committee would meet to make a recommendation to the Standing Committee that meets in 5th February 2020 to enable it to pass a resolution to appoint a contractor to move the war memorial to the other side of the Village Hall garden.
· Cllr Denton has asked Amherst School if it will participate in investigating names of those who died in WW2 as part of the VE Day 75 commemoration.
· It was agreed that the Parish Council nomination will be put forward to receive a KALC Community Award at the APM as the only person nominated by the public received the award last year. 
· The Clerk has received confirmation that the Parish Council can now co-opt a new member as no-one registered with SDC.



The meeting closed at 8.53pm
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